
Otterford Parish Council
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 9 April 2019 at 19.30 hrs.
Present: OPC Councillors Mike Canham(Chairman), Rosie Viant (Vice Chairman), Steve Campbell, Charlie Field, and Phil Wright; SCC Councillor John Thorne, TDBC/SWATDC Councillors (and candidates) Ross Henley and John Williams, and the Clerk.
	Item
	Detail

	Action

	
	Community Time 
	

	
	Reports from other organisations:

	

	
	Cllr Williams(Leader of TDBC/SWATDC until the 2 May elections) was attending as a candidate for the new Hatch & Blackdown Ward in the forthcoming local elections.  He explained the current situation regarding the merger of TDBC and West Somerset Councils to the new District Council, Somerset West and Taunton (SWATDC). The costs of the merger had been met by savings in administration costs. Works to Deane House had been completed and increased its value. Taunton Police had taken a 15 year Lease for space in the building for the new police station. Tone Leisure were now making a surplus and no longer needed a subsidy from the Council.  SWATDC’s budget for the next 2 years had been agreed, with no cuts to services.  There were to be ‘locality representatives’ in future for each area within the District. There was c£33k coming from central Government to be disbursed to communities carrying out litter picking and other activities.
Cllr Ross Henley had no specific matters to raise, but mentioned how much he had enjoyed the recent Bishopswood Big Breakfast.
Report from Cllr John Thorne: 
• Transformation – SCC is redesigning and refocusing its way of working under a ‘Transforming SCC to Improve Lives’ programme’. Under the scheme SCC will re-prioritise everything it does and change many of the ways in which it works. It has a number of main themes: firstly, prevention; secondly, commissioning, to design better services for the future; thirdly digital transformation, which will change the way the council provides services and interacts with customers. This is not a traditional restructuring of the council but is about doing things differently in a proactive way. 
• Park & Ride Henlade –  there was a recent incursion by travellers but a notice of eviction was issued within 3 days. The travellers then left within a few hours. The site then had to be cleaned up again ready to be reopened. Cllr Thorne has asked why this keeps happening and what can/ should be done to stop it.
• Broadband vouchers – Connecting Devon and Somerset is now offering vouchers through the national BDUK Better Broadband Scheme. All homes and businesses in the county with broadband speeds of less than 2Mbps and without a published delivery date for superfast broadband within the next 12 months, are now eligible to apply for an interim solution under the voucher scheme. Vouchers worth up to £350 would contribute towards the cost of equipment and installation of a 4G, Fixed Wireless, or Satellite solution. Applications should be made through registered suppliers on the approved supplier list at https://basicbroadbandchecker.culture.gov.uk.
• Flooding – A new website - ‘FORT’: Flood Online Reporting Tool - has been launched for reporting incidents of flooding of properties.. SCC has a duty to keep a record of any flooding which happens in Somerset. This information will help communities receive professional advice and provide evidence to support funding applications for a wide range of flood mitigation measures to help reduce flood risks. Property-related flooding can be reported whether historical or current and the website permitsuploading of supporting evidence, such as videos and photographs. See https://swim.geowessex.com/somerset. 
• In-House Bus Fleet – SCC currently has 68 minibuses operating from seven sites around Somerset, including Taunton. These vehicles may carry a maximum of 16 passengers. Work is now under way to look at replacing some of the vehicles with full size 53-seat buses or coaches. A review of transport routes and a costing exercise on the in-house option has demonstrated viability. This would not only deliver resilience and cost savings but also introduce competition into the market, which has lost so many local operators over recent times. This may present opportunities to explore ‘Section 22’ services where these vehicles are used to provide bus services for local communities where they are not in competition with a commercial operator. 
• Volunteering –  SCC has launched a new dedicated volunteering website: https://volunteering.somerset.gov.uk
	

	
	Avon & Somerset Constabulary – not present.  

	

	1.
	Apologies
None.

	

	2.
	Declarations of Interest 
1. Cllr Canham is a member of the Otterford Parish Hall Committee
2. Cllrs Canham and Viant are Trustees of the Otterford Charity
There were no further Declarations of Interest in agenda items that accord with any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (s31 & 33 of the Localism Act 2011).

	

	3.
	Meeting of 12 March

	

	3.1
	The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed and signed. 

	

	3.2
	Matters Arising:

	

	3.2.1
	Bridleway – Cllrs Canham and Field had met to plan the contract letting. The Parish Handyman would clear the vegetation at the end of April (OPC funding). Cllr Field would draw up the Invitation to Tender (ITT) and this would be issued to four companies, including Steve Brook Haulage who had advised SCC on the design and R W Gale. The ITT to be issued at the end of April so that bids could be received in May/June. The aim was for the work to be completed by September before the adverse weather started. 
 
	MC/CF


	3.2.2
	Salting and gritting roads –  no replies to any of the emails (and subsequent complaints) to David Peake at SCC Highways
*  Gritting Royston Road this winter
*  Replacement salt bins not filled, nor others topped up
*  Still no reply (other than two acknowledgements) regarding why Phil Wright – despite formal registration on the SCC/Skanska list – was not contacted during the heavy snowfall in February.
It was agreed to escalate the issues, and complaint about lack of any reply whatsoever, to Alan Jones. 
Note: Cllr John Williams subsequently raised these issues with Cllr David Fothergill (Leader of SCC) on behalf of OPC. Cllr Fothergill briefed: complaint to Alan Jones held pending outcome.

	Clerk


	3.2.4
	Fly tipping in the Goyle 
Still no news regarding enforcement action; to be chased.  
Note: Cllr Williams was briefed after the meeting, and asked to assist OPC to obtain a reply.

	Clerk


	3.2.5
	Corfe Hill fingerpost - Cllr Wright had taken the post to his contact who thought he could repair it. It was agreed to earmark up to £150 for the work.
Fingerpost at top of Blagdon Hill - this has now been righted by Cllrs Canham and Wright.

	PW

	3.2.6
	Trees at Holman Clavel – Silva Tree surgeons had advised that staffing difficulties meant they were no longer able to do the work. They had suggested Arboricare who would do it for the same price. This had been agreed before the meeting by exchange of email. The work was to take place from 10_14 June – neighbouring residents to be advised.

	Clerk

	3.2.7
	Dog fouling in Bishopswood – this seemed to have improved since the last meeting. No fluorescent road paint had yet been bought; the situation would be kept under observation.

	All

	3.2.8
	Parish Council elections – Cllr Viant was standing down after 17 years as a Councillor.  Mrs Lucy Montgomery had been nominated as a candidate: she and the other four candidates (existing Councillors) had been elected unopposed.

	

	4.
	Planning

	

	4.1
	New, refused or withdrawn applications: none
	

	4.2    
	Applications granted by TDBC - 29/19/0002/LB Erection of a single storey extension on the northwest elevation with various internal and external alterations at Woodend Farm, Whatley Rd, Bishopswood – conditional approval.
29/19/0001 Erection of single storey lean-to extension on the front elevation at Woodend Farm, Whatley Rd, Bishopswood – conditional approval.

	

	5.
	Other Matters –

	

	5.1
	Playing fields
- 6 monthly inspection had not yet taken place. Cllrs Viant and Campbell to complete.
- Clerk to check when last year’s safety inspection had taken place and book another.
- the Annual Wayleave payment to Mrs Campbell was agreed (due in July)

	SC, RV
Clerk
Clerk


	5.2
	First Aid Training – the Clerk advised that those who had completed this 3 years ago now needed to be re-certificated. It was agreed to organise another course, free to parishioners, and to offer a free place to each of the Candlelight Inn and the Holman Clavel.

	Clerk


	5.3
	Fingerposts and footpaths 
- The two replacement fingerpost arms had arrived. These would be fitted over the next week or so.
- The Parish Handyman was content to check footpaths, cut back any overhanging vegetation, and report back on any other problems.
- The fingerpost team would review footpath signposts and stiles in the next month and identify those which needed repair/replacement.
   
	Clerk
MC
MC

	5.4
	Policies – position statement.  As agreed at the previous meeting, Cllr Canham circulated a paper summarising the Council’s position on a range of issues. This was agreed with one minor amendment on HGVs, and would be published in the Annual Report.

	MC

	5.5
	Capital & Revenue Works Programme 6 monthly review - This was noted.

	

	5.6
	GDPR annual review 
This was considered, minor amendments made, and the policy agreed.

	

	5.7
	Assets of Community Value – 
- Cllr Canham had spoken to the Trustees of the Otterford Charity who were content for the Playing Fields to be re-nominated as an ACV.
- Cllr Canham had also spoken to the Chairman of Trustees at Bishopswood Chapel. He was keen to discuss the matter with other Trustees. Given this it was agreed to defer re-nomination for one month to see if there was any further feedback from the Chapel Trustees.
- A meeting with owners of the Candlelight Inn was still to be arranged.  

	Clerk
B/F May
Clerk/All

	6.
	Correspondence 
None. 

	

	7.   
	Financial matters

	

	7.1
	Monthly financial summary – noted. 

	

	7.2
	Payment of invoices – agreed. 

	

	8.
	Any Other Business

	

	8.1
	Cllr Campbell suggested the Council purchase a trailerboard with numberplates for councillors’ cars (total cost approx £100); then any trailer could be borrowed and used for litterpicks.  This was agreed.
The noticeboard in the Candlelight Inn’s car park had been further hit and damaged by vehicles. It was agreed to ask the Parish Handyman Service to re-site the board to near the bus stop and to replace the wooden posts with the metal ones(currently stored) supplied when the board was purchased.   
Cllr Viant asked that the Council persist with the wild flower project in the Playing Fields, which was a 10-year project, just beginning to pay off. This was agreed.
 
	SC
Clerk

	9.
	Date & Time of next meeting:   
Tuesday 14 May 2019, at approximately 8.30pm, following the Annual Parish and Annual Parish Council meetings which start at 7.30pm in Otterford Parish Hall.

	


